
 

 

Economy, Energy and Fair Work Committee 

Bruce Crawford 

Convener 

Finance and Constitution 
Committee  

 

The Scottish Parliament 
Edinburgh 
EH99 1SP 

Tel: (0131) 348 5214 
RNID Typetalk 18001 0131 348 5214 

economyenergyandfairwork@parliament.scot 

Sent by email only  

 

14 May 2019 

Dear Bruce, 

I am writing on behalf of the Economy, Energy and Fair Work Committee in response 
to your letter of 25 March regarding the Scottish Parliament’s role in relation to new 
powers arising from the UK’s withdrawal from the EU. 

The Committee notes that the EU (Withdrawal) Act 2018 alters the legislative 
competence of the Scottish Parliament by removing the requirement for the 
Parliament to legislate compatibly with EU law.  We welcome the work of the 
Finance and Constitution Committee (FCC) in coordinating the approach to scrutiny 
in this new set of circumstances. 

Legislation 

The Committee notes from your letter that a key theme emerging from parliamentary 
scrutiny of legislative consent memoranda (LCMs) on Bills arising from EU-exit is 
concern about provision of delegated powers for the UK Government to legislate in 
devolved areas (previously within the competence of the EU) without the consent of 
the Scottish Parliament. 

As part of preparations for a ‘no deal’ scenario, the Economy, Energy and Fair Work 
Committee (‘the Committee’) has considered twelve SI notifications to date.   

In carrying out this work, we found the protocol (on obtaining the approval of the 
Scottish Parliament to the exercise of powers by UK Ministers under the European 
Union (Withdrawal) Act 2018 in relation to proposals within the legislative 
competence of the Scottish Parliament) to be helpful.  It clearly sets out the role of 
committees in carrying out this scrutiny. 

The Committee considers that where further delegated powers are conferred on UK 
Ministers to legislate in non-reserved areas currently subject to EU law, as a 
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minimum, a similar protocol should apply to ensure that the Parliament has an 
opportunity to consider approval given for such powers to be used.   

The Committee believes that the existing protocol should be the starting point for the 
process to be followed in future.   

We have a number of observations on the operation of the protocol which are set out 
below.   

Content of the final statutory instrument (SI) 

Following scrutiny of its first SI notification (Insolvency (Amendment etc.) (EU Exit) 
Regulations 2018), the Committee wrote to the Minister for Business, Fair Work and 
Skills setting out its concerns about the limitations of the process: 

‘The Committee recognises the need to put contingency plans in place for the event 
of a ‘no deal’ exit from the EU. However, we are concerned that we are being asked 
to scrutinise proposals for a UK statutory instrument (SI) without knowing the full 
detail of the final instrument. 

Ideally, the Committee would like to be able to see a draft of the SI alongside the 
consent notification to allow us to take a view on whether it delivers the changes set 
out in the notification and to consider whether there are any unforeseen 
consequences.’ 

We found that there were often gaps in the information available and the Committee 
was being asked to consider consent without knowing the full extent of the policy 
being proposed. 

The Committee would like any future protocol to require the UK Government to 
produce a draft SI where the Scottish Parliament is being asked to approve the 
exercise of powers by UK Ministers in relation to proposals within the legislative 
competence of the Scottish Parliament.   

Timescales 

The Committee generally had 28 days within which to scrutinise SI notifications (the 
maximum time set out in the protocol).  However, there were occasions where the 
timescale was shorter due to the timetable for the SI being laid at Westminster. 

Although 28 days is a relatively short timescale, the majority of notifications were 
minor and simply addressed deficiencies arising from exiting from the EU.  This 
means that they were easily dealt with within that time.   

However, where there are significant issues to consider in a notification, 28 days is 
extremely tight. The Committee would suggest that some flexibility be built into any 
future protocol so that more time can be spent on SI notifications which cover more 
significant policy decisions. 

Disputes on competency 

The Committee notes that there are policy areas where there is not agreement 
between the two governments on whether matters are reserved or devolved.   

This is the case for the State Aid (EU Exit) Regulations 2019.  As the UK Government 
regards competence in state aid to be reserved, they have not written to request the 
consent of Scottish Ministers to the Regulations.  The Minister for Trade, Investment and 
Innovation wrote to inform the Committee that it is the view of Scottish Government that 

https://www.parliament.scot/S5_EconomyJobsFairWork/Inquiries/20181003Insolvency_Brexit_SI_letter_to_Min.pdf


 

 

state aid is not reserved and that legal competence rests with Scottish Ministers and the 
Scottish Parliament.
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We believe that the relevant committees should be informed of ongoing 
developments in disputed policy areas. In addition, further consideration must be 
given to the role of the Scottish Parliament and its committees in relation to such 
disputes. 

Mixed areas of competency 

These are complex matters and there are a number of policy areas where there is a 
mixture of reserved and devolved competences; for example, the Insolvency 
(Amendment etc.) (EU Exit) Regulations 2018 which span a mix of reserved and 
devolved matters.  

Company voluntary arrangements and administration are reserved; receivership is 
devolved; and winding up is an area of mixed competence (in particular with the 
general legal effect of winding up reserved and the process of winding up devolved). 

In November 2017, the Committee considered the Scotland Act 1998 (Insolvency 
Functions) Order 2017 which provided for a mutual conferral of functions on each of 
the UK and Scottish Governments so both would be able to bring forward rules on 
winding up of companies irrespective of whether such rules relate to reserved or 
devolved aspects of winding up. 

The Order provides that functions conferred by it can only be exercised with 
agreement: so functions conferred on the Scottish Government can be exercised 
only with agreement of the UK Government and vice versa. 

In a letter to the Committee, the Minister for Business, Fair Work and Skills said: 

‘This will overcome the difficulties that would otherwise arise in drafting the new rules 
for winding up of companies which, in terms of the devolution settlement as it stands, 
would require to be split between a Scottish Government Scottish Statutory 
Instrument (SSI) and a UK Government Statutory Instrument.  It would be 
problematic in drafting terms to separate out the reserved and devolved aspects of 
winding up to enable two distinct sets of rules to be drafted by each Government 
and, more importantly, would produce confusing rules.’ 

The Committee would therefore highlight that it is not always practical to separate 
matters out into reserved and devolved competences and a joint approach is needed 
in such circumstances. 

International treaties 

The Committee notes that international relations and the regulation of international 
trade are reserved under Schedule 5 of the Scotland Act. However, observing and 
implementing international obligations and assisting UK Ministers in respect of 
international relations and the regulation of international trade are not reserved.2 As 

                                            
1
 The Minister for Trade, Investment and Innovation wrote to the Committee about these matters in 

January 2019: 

https://www.parliament.scot/S5_EconomyJobsFairWork/Inquiries/20190128-Minister-
Trade_Investment_Innovation-State_Aid_Regulations.pdf 

2
 Scotland Act 1998, schedule 5, para 7  
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a result, the UK's future trade agreements are likely to have an effect on 
competences devolved to the Scottish, Welsh and Northern Irish Governments.   

In its paper on ‘Processes for making free trade agreements once the UK has left the 
EU’, the UK Government proposed a role for committees of the UK Parliament to 
consider its approach to negotiations as well as the final agreement.  

In relation to devolved legislatures, the UK Government paper states: 

‘We recognise that the devolved legislatures also have a strong and legitimate 

interest in future trade agreements. It will be for each devolved legislature to 

determine how it will scrutinise their respective Governments as part of the ongoing 

process. Equally, the means by which our Parliament in Westminster works with its 

devolved counterparts is a matter for the legislatures themselves, in line with their 

existing inter-parliamentary ways of working.’  

 

This Committee intends to engage with relevant committees at Westminster to 

explore the means by which we can work together where there are areas of mutual 

interest in relation to future trade treaties.  

 

In September 2016, the Committee held an inquiry on the economic impact of 
leaving the EU.  During that inquiry, the Committee heard from a number of 
businesses about their trading requirements.  

The Committee believes that businesses and people across Scotland should be 
consulted on the content of future trade treaties.  Whilst such work will be carried out 
by the governments involved, there could also be a role for committees of the 
Scottish Parliament to act as a conduit for such views.   

We believe that a process should be developed between the relevant governments 

and legislatures to allow committees (both of the UK and devolved legislatures) to 

influence the formulation, negotiation and agreement of trade deals which relate to 

their respective remits.  However, it must be ensured that there is not duplication of 

effort, particularly when engaging with relevant stakeholders. 

 

Common frameworks 

 

Process for considering common frameworks 

The Committee believes that committees should have a role in scrutinising common 
frameworks.  There should be a clear process for parliamentary consent prior to the 
Scottish Government agreeing both legislative and non-legislative common 
frameworks. A protocol should be developed between the Scottish Government and 
Scottish Parliament to underpin this process. 

                                                                                                                                        
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1998/46/contents 
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We agree with the FCC’s recommendations that common frameworks should 
include: 

 their scope and the reasons for the framework approach (legislative or non-

legislative) and the extent of policy divergence provided for;  

 decision making processes and the potential use of third parties;  

 mechanisms for monitoring, reviewing and amending frameworks including 

an opportunity for Parliamentary scrutiny and agreement;  

 the roles and responsibilities for each administration; and   

 the detail of future governance structures, including arrangements for 

resolving disputes and information sharing.  

 

We note that whilst legislative common frameworks would be legally enforceable, 

non-legislative approaches will rely on ongoing relationships between governments 

and an agreement on the need for a common approach.  

 

As set out above, it is imperative that these frameworks contain sufficient information 

to allow committees to carry out effective scrutiny.  

 

The Committee has a number of observations about common frameworks which are 

set out below. 

 

Cross-cutting policy areas 

It is likely that some common frameworks are cross-cutting and will fall under the 
remit of more than one committee.  Any scrutiny arrangements must therefore allow 
for joint consideration of such common frameworks.  The Mutual Recognition of 
Professional Qualifications is an example of a common framework which will impact 
on a number of policy areas. 

Changes in approach to common frameworks 

We note that in the ‘Revised Frameworks Analysis’ produced by the UK 
Government, one of the common frameworks in which we have an interest (public 
procurement) has been reclassified as ‘non-legislative’, whereas it was previously 
listed as a ‘legislative’ framework. The Committee has not been informed of the 
reasons for this change.  

It would be helpful if future analysis documents produced by the UK Government 
could set out the reasons for any reclassification.  We believe that committees 
should be kept informed of the reasons for any changes to frameworks analysis 
relevant to their remit.  This would allow committees to understand how plans for 
common frameworks are evolving.   

UK internal market 

The ‘Revised Frameworks Analysis’ refers to work being carried out in relation to the 
UK internal market and indicates that the UK Government is exploring the evidence 
base for the level of economic integration between different nations and across 
different sectors in the UK.  This Committee has an obvious interest in the 
development of the UK internal market in relation to Scotland’s economic 

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/792738/20190404-FrameworksAnalysis.pdf


 

 

performance.  We would therefore expect to be informed of key developments in this 
workstream and to have an opportunity to input where appropriate. 

Common frameworks and divergent policy 

You asked for the views of the Committee on the commitment of the Scottish 

Government ‘not to create divergent policy’ in ways that would cut across future 

common frameworks.  In particular, whether this could imply an inappropriate limit 

on Parliament.        

 

We believe that governments should seek to adhere to common frameworks; they 
will be required to do so where the common framework is on a legislative footing.  
However, policy approaches do not remain static, and non-legislative frameworks 
should continue to be kept under review, particularly where governments are seeking 
to pursue divergent policies which would undermine the framework. 

Next steps in the development of common frameworks 

In recent correspondence with the Committee regarding common frameworks, the 
Cabinet Secretary for Finance, Economy and Fair Work stated that ‘the next phase 
of work will provide a review of progress to date, to include wider engagement and 
consultation with stakeholders.’ 

We intend to engage with the development of common frameworks within our remit 
as they progress. 

Joint Ministerial working 

The Committee notes the role of joint Ministerial forums in developing policy in 
relation to legislation, international treaties and common frameworks arising from 
EU-exit.  We believe that consideration must be given to how the committees of the 
Scottish Parliament can scrutinise this joint Ministerial work as it progresses.   

Conclusion 

In conclusion, the Committee welcomes the work of the FCC in developing the 
Scottish Parliament’s scrutiny role in relation to the new powers arising from the UK’s 
withdrawal from the EU. With the far-reaching changes arising from EU-exit, it is 
important that the committees of the Scottish Parliament are engaged in scrutiny of 
legislation, international treaties and common frameworks covering non-reserved 
areas of policy.  

We look forward to hearing the outcomes of your deliberations. 

Kind regards, 

 

 

 

Gordon Lindhurst MSP 



 

 

Convener 

 


